
 

BMT Bis-Man Transit Board Meeting 
April 28, 2022, 11:30AM 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89919730454 
Call in: +1 312 626 6799; Meeting ID: 899 1973 0454 

 
Welcome & Introductions  
 
Approval of Agenda  
 
Consent Agenda 
 

1. Previous Month’s Minutes 
a. Attachment A – 2022/3/24 Regular Meeting 
b. Attachment B – 2022/4/4 Finance Committee Meeting  
c. Attachment C – 2022/4/4 Executive Committee Meeting 

 
2. Financial Report  

a. Attachment D 
 

3. Ride Stats 
a. Attachment E 

 
4. Decommission Bus 401 

a. Attachment F 

Public Comment 
 
Unfinished Business 
 

1. Mandan Bench Follow-up 
 

2. Transit Development Plan Update 

Executive Director Report 
 

1. Otto Bremer Grant Update 
 

2. Community Outreach 

 
Operations Report 
 
Other Business 



  

 
Adjourn 
 
Annual Meeting 
 

1. 2021 Transit Board Annual Meeting Minutes 
a. Attachment G 

2. Explanation of Virtual Voting Process by Anonymous Ballot 
 
3. Introduction of Applicants for Board Positions 

a. Attachment H 

4. Vote for Board Members 
 
5. Vote for Board Officer Positions 
 

 
Adjourn 
 
 
□ The next Board Meeting will be held May 26, 2022 at 11:30am. 
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BMT Bis-Man Transit Regular 

Board Meeting Minutes 
March 24, 2022, 11:30 A.M. 

Via Zoom 

Attending: Shauna Laber, President Lynn Wolf, Vice President 

DeNae Kautzmann, Secretary Helen Baumgartner 

Glenn Lauinger Lacey Long 

Steve Heydt  Commissioner Guy 

Commissioner Rohr  

Not Attending:  Royce Schultze  Karel Sovak 

Staff: Deidre Hughes  Taylor Kitzan  

Mike Mundahl  Tom Reisenauer 

Danae Thiery 

Guests Trevor Vannett Susan Dingle 

Rachel Drewlow Janelle Combs 

A
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Meeting was called to order at 11:30 A.M. 
  
Approval of Agenda: Shauna presented an amendment to the agenda moving the Vehicle 
Insurance discussion from Unfinished Business to after the approval of agenda. DeNae moved to 
approve the agenda with the presented amendment. Lynn seconded the motion. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Vehicle Insurance Discussion: Deidre explained that NDIRF no longer would provide a  $5 million-
dollar policy and is now a $1 million-dollar policy. Deidre recapped that at the February Board 
Meeting umbrella quotes were to be received and a complaint filed with the North Dakota 
Insurance Department. There is no recourse from the ND Insurance Department as only a 10-day 
notice is required per ND state statute. One umbrella coverage quote was received from 
Hudson, $135,604 to get us to where we were previously with NDIRF. This coverage amount is 
the requirement in the COB contract, but is less than the previous coverage amount. A six-month 
option is not available, but with a twelve-month policy, it gives Transit enough time to do a full 
RFP for a new policy next year. Janelle Combs recommended COB be added as a liability on 
National Express policy as a short-term solution until more quotes come in for umbrella policy. 
Deidre commented that the insurance premium amount would be approximately $66k over 
budget. DeNae asked if there was a cost to put COB on National Express policy. Janelle answered 
that she did not think so, but it would be only 60 days. Deidre explained that Paratransit 
operations is approximately $77k under budget, so the budget could be amended to transfer 
money to cover the insurance deficit. DeNae moved to purchase the $3-million-dollar excess 
liability coverage and to start RFP for next year’s policy. Glenn seconded the motion. Motion 
carried unanimously. Glenn asked if both the umbrella policy and NDIRF policy were for a year 
and would cover through March 2023. Deidre answered yes. Lynn asked if budget amendment 
needed to be added to the motion, DeNae answered it can be a separate motion.  Diedre 
explained that there was a $77k surplus from Paratransit Operations and $70k would cover the 
deficit in the  Insurance line item. Lynn moved to approve the budget amendment to move $70K 
from Paratransit Operations to Insurance. Glenn seconded the motion. Motion carried 
unanimously.   

Consent Agenda: DeNae moved to approve the consent agenda. Lynn seconded the motion. 
Motion carried unanimously. 

Public Comment: N/A 
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Unfinished Business:  
 

1. No Show Policy Clarification: Deidre discussed that at last month’s meeting an 
amendment was presented to the Board and it addressed changes that needed to be 
made to the policy. Deidre read the changes to the No Show Policy and explained the 
changes to the Board. DeNae moved to approve the amendment to the No Show Policy. 
Steve seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

 
New Business:  

1. Quarterly Goal Check-in: Deidre discussed the following goals: Goal #1- Transit is at $48k 
of their $80k annual advertising goal. Goal #2 - AARP grant was applied for and we are 
waiting to hear back if awarded grant. Goal #3 - Deidre presented at Sertoma Club and 
Partners in Policy. Goal #4 & #5 - TDP is currently up for bid and closes April 7th. Goal #6 - 
Quarterly updates have been presented to the Board. Steve complimented Deidre on all 
of her work and commented that she is doing a remarkable job. 
   

Executive Director Report: Deidre discussed the following - Transit was awarded $1,057,000 in 
ARP additional funding, AARP grant was applied for and submitted for training videos, the 5339 
grant is being applied toward the shop lift  and for upgraded fareboxes. Deidre thanked Rachel 
Drewlow for the great job putting together TDP RFP and mentioned that RFP closes on April 7th. 
Next month is the Annual Meeting and anticipate it may take longer with elections. NTD 
reporting is submitted. Audit is going well and anticipate final review be presented at April 
meeting. Service truck was purchased in March 2021 from last year’s 5339 reallocation grant has 
been delivered. Third fixed route bus from FY21 5339 grant will not be put on same build as 
other two fixed route buses and will now be built March 2023. Urban grant for benches and bus 
shelter solar lighting has had hang ups from City of Mandan Beautification Committee for not 
wanting benches around Mandan. Deidre requested ideas from the Board to resolve and 
overcome those obstacles. Mike has been working on updating the Board Binder and once all 
policies are updated, it will be downloaded to Google Drive for access to all Board members. 
  
Steve asked if the City of Mandan is concerned with the look of benches. Deidre answered that 
from her understanding that there was a bad experience with a  previous private company and 
those benches are still located around Mandan; as well as concern with maintenance around 
the benches and advertising on the benches. Steve asked if logistics of concerns are looked at, 
would it sway Mandan’s opinion or if City is just not interested. Deidre answered if we are able 
to work with the City of Mandan on their concerns, we may be able to receive approval and that 
there are currently no benches in Mandan. After discussion, the conclusion of the Board was to 
have more communication with the City of Mandan Beautification Committee to come to a 
mutual agreement on benches and if that’s not successful, to appear at a City Commission 
meeting regarding our request. 
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Operations Report:  Danae discussed that her and Craig Thomas will be attending the Job Service 
Multi-Industry Job Fair at the Ramkota Hotel from 3:30pm to 6:00pm. National Express recently 
approved a new starting hourly rate for fixed route drivers to $20. This rate is now at a 
competitive level with open CDL positions around the area. National Express staff is collecting 
funds until March 31st for a local non-profit organization called Rebuilding Together that repairs 
homes for people in the community that financially or physically can’t make repairs themselves. 
If any board members or members of the community would like to donate, please contact either 
Danae or Deidre. 
 
Other Business: N/A 
 
Steve moved to adjourn the meeting. Lacey seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 12:12 P.M. 
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BMT Bis-Man Transit Finance 

Committee Meeting Minutes 
April 4, 2022, 1:30 P.M. 

Via Zoom 

Attending: Glenn Lauinger Chair DeNae Kautzmann 

Shauna Laber Lynn Wolf 

Staff: Deidre Hughes  Taylor Kitzan 

B
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The meeting was called to order at 1:30 PM.  
 
Deidre discussed the 5339-grant application for a new farebox system for fixed route buses & bus hoist 
that is outside of useful life for maintenance on all buses. Federal funding is at 80% which equals 
$156,000 and local match is 20% equaling $39,000. Glenn asked if this project was budgeted for. Deidre 
answered no, but it would not to be on the 2022 budget, but on the 2023 budget. Finance Committee 
recommends to the Executive Committee for approval the 5339-grant application and submission to the 
Bismarck City Commission for consideration and approval.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 1:35 PM.  
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BMT Bis-Man Transit Executive 

Committee Meeting Minutes 
April 4, 2022, 1:35 P.M. 

Via Zoom 

Attending: Shauna Laber, President Lynn Wolf, Vice President 

DeNae Kautzmann, Secretary/Treasurer 

Glenn Lauinger 

Staff: Deidre Hughes  Taylor Kitzan 

C
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The meeting was called to order at 1:35 PM.  
 
Shauna presented the Finance Committee recommendation for approval of the 5339-grant application. 
This includes a new bus hoist and new farebox system for all fixed route buses for a total amount of 
$195,000 at an 80/20 split. Lynn moved to approve the approval of the 5339-grant application. DeNae 
seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.  

Meeting adjourned at 1:38 PM.  
 



Month YTD PY Month PY YTD
% INC/DEC 
OVR PYM

% INC/DEC 
OVR PYTD

RIDERSHIP
FIXED ROUTE 5,802          16,142             4,488         12,431           29.28% 29.85%

PARATRANSIT 8,720          23,356             7,495         19,755           16.34% 18.23%
Total 14,522        39,498             11,983       32,186           21.19% 22.72%

FR AVG. DAILY BOARDINGS 214.89        
DR AVG. DAILY BOARDINGS 281.29        

Pass./Hour Pass./Hour Pass/Hour

REVENUE HOURS Month YTD Month YTD PY YTD PY YTD
% INC/DEC 
OVR PYTD

FIXED ROUTE 1,906.58    5,384.08          3.04           3.00               2.32           5,366.5        0.33%
PARATRANSIT 2,900.07    8,052.39          3.01           2.90               2.90           6,822.9        18.02%

Total 4,806.65    13,436.47        3.02           2.94               2.6             12,189.4      

Pass./Mile Pass./Mile

REVENUE MILES Month YTD Month YTD PY YTD
% INC/DEC 
OVR PYTD

FIXED ROUTE 30,475 85,942 0.19           0.19               87,930       -2.26%
PARATRANSIT 41,167.94 108,451.42 0.21           0.22               92,110       17.74%

Total 71,643.34  194,393.42      0.40           0.40               180,040     7.97%

% INC/DEC % INC/DEC
ON TIME PERFORMANCE Month YTD PY Month PY YTD OVR PYM OVR PYTD

FIXED ROUTE 87.00% 88.33% #DIV/0! #DIV/0!
PARATRANSIT 97.00% 95.67% 94.00% 94.00% 3.19% 1.77%

RIDERSHIP PER ROUTE % INC/DEC
ROUTE Month YTD PY Month 0.70799036
BLACK 1123 3225 947 18.6%

BLUE 731 2144 613 19.2%
GREEN 1255 3366 747 68.0%

RED 645 1900 433 49.0%
ORANGE 916 2573 578 58.5%
PURPLE 1132 2934 1170 -3.2%
U-Mary 189 455 106 78.3%

ACCIDENTS Month Month at Fault YTD YTD at Fault
FIXED ROUTE 1 1 4 3

PARATRANSIT 2 0 5 1
SERVICE VEHICLE 0 0 0 0

COMPLAINTS Month YTD
FIXED ROUTE 1 3

PARATRANSIT 1 3
Office Staff 0 0

COMPLIMENTS Month YTD
FIXED ROUTE 1 1

PARATRANSIT 0 2
Office Staff 0 0

March 2022
MONTHLY REPORTE
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April 28, 2022 

TO: Bis-Man Transit Board of Directors  

FROM: Deidre Hughes, Executive Director 

SUBJECT: Decommission Bus 401 

BACKGROUND: The 2004 Gillig fixed-route bus was recently totaled due to an accident. The bus is 
scheduled to be handed over to the insurance company in exchange for the “Total Loss” value of 
$12,000. 

FR #401 2004 Gillig Low Floor 30' VIN# 15GGE291941090845 

DISCUSSION: The bus has exceeded its useful life in years and mileage. A replacement vehicle is on 
order and is scheduled to be delivered in 2023.  

FINANCIAL IMPACT: A portion of the funds received from the North Dakota Insurance Reserve fund for 
the total loss value of the vehicle will be retained by Bis-Man Transit. It is anticipated that $5,600 will be 
returned to the Federal Transit Administration due to new disposition requirements 

$6,400 – Retained by Bis-Man Transit 

$5,600– 80% of $7,000 to cover the Federal portion of the original bus purchase 

The distribution of the local and federal shares starts with the sales proceeds of the item sold 
for fair market value. Of that amount, the recipient retains $5,000. Of the remaining amount 
of the sales proceeds, the recipient retains the amount calculated by its percentage of 
participation in the cost of the original purchase. 

RECOMMENDATION: Staff recommends approval of the request to decommission bus 401 and move 
forward with the disposal. 

F
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BMT Bis-Man Transit Annual 

Board Meeting Minutes 
April 22, 2021, 12:08 P.M. 

Via Zoom 

Annual Meeting was called to order at 12:08 P.M. 

2020 Transit Board Annual Meeting Minutes: Previous Annual Meeting Minutes were approved as 
presented. 

Explanation of Virtual Voting Process by Anonymous Ballot: Deidre explained the Voting Process 
to Board Members. Shauna will announce the elected or re-elected members.  

Intro of Applicants for Board Positions: Karel, Royce, & Lynn for running for re-election. Trevor 
Vannett is a new applicant. Karel commented that he would be honored to continue to serve. 
Lynn commented that he is looking forward to serving longer and will be more involved after the 
legislative session. Royce commented that he is excited to continue serving on the Board and to 
see the future of Transit. Trevor commented that he is an advocate for individuals with 
disabilities and would be proud to serve on the Board of Directors.  

Board Member Election: Shauna announced Karel, Royce, and Lynn as re-elected Board 
members.  

Board Officer Election: DeNae nominated Shauna Laber as President of the Board. Royce 
seconded the nomination. No other nominations were made. Lynn moved to close nominations 
and cast a unanimous ballot for Shauna Laber.  Royce seconded the motion. Motion carried 
unanimously. 

Glenn nominated Lynn Wolf as Vice President of the Board. Karel seconded the nomination. No 
other nominations were made. Glenn moved to close nominations and to cast a unanimous 
ballot for Lynn Wolf. Karel seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.  

Karel nominated DeNae Kautzmann as the Secretary/Treasurer of the Board. Glenn seconded 
the nomination. No other nominations were made. Lynn moved to cast a unanimous ballot for 
DeNae Kautzmann. Karel seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Karel moved to adjourn the Annual Meeting. DeNae seconded the motion. Motion carried 
unanimously. 

Annual Meeting adjourned at 12:27 PM 
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